

Babil Governorate Profile



Source map: [IAU](#)

Babil at a Glance

Fast Facts

- Area: 5119 km²
- Average High Temperatures: 14°C (January) to 44°C (July)
- Population: 1,728,132
- Capital City: Hilla
- Average Low Temperatures: 5°C (January) to 29°C (July)
- Population Distribution Rural-Urban: 52,8%-47,2%

Geography and Climate

The governorate of Babil is located in central Iraq and shares internal boundaries with the governorates of Baghdad, Anbar, Kerbala, Najaf, Qadisiya and Wassit.

The Euphrates River intersects the governorate and splits into the Hindiyah and Hilla branches just south of the town of Musayib. A network of irrigation canals runs through the governorate, supplying the region's farms and orchards with water. Babil has a typical dry, desert climate with temperatures easily exceeding 40°C in summer. Rainfall is very limited and restricted to the period between November and April.

Population and Administrative Division

Babil is divided into four districts: Al-Mahawil, Al-Musayab, Hashimiya and Hilla. The majority of Babil's inhabitants are Shia Arabs. The governorate also hosts a Sunni minority.

Economy

Agriculture is the most important sector of Babil's economy. The governorate's fertile irrigated farmland produces a variety of staple crops and legumes. Babil is also the location of a number of archeological sites, including the ruins of the ancient city of Babylon, the namesake of the governorate. These historical sites hold the potential to be developed into tourist attractions.

Babil is thought to contain vast reservoirs of untapped gas and oil, next to significant reserves of other lucrative minerals, offering the governorate another possibility for development. The governorate's capital of Hilla hosts the University of Babylon.

A number of issues are hampering the governorate's economic development. Over the past few years, drought has been harming Babil's agricultural sector, and improper reconstruction efforts during Saddam Hussein's rule caused significant damage to the ruins of Babylon, which deteriorated even further when occupation forces used the area as a military base following the 2003 invasion. Under the Ba'ath regime Babil was an important industrial center, but the governorate's manufactories dilapidated during the last decade and are in need of serious investments.

Historical Introduction

The governorate of Babil is the location of the fabled city of Babylon, and other civilizations like the Seleucid and Sassanid empires all left their traces in the governorate. More recently the governorate was one of the centers of the 1991 Shia uprising. After the 2003 invasion the governorate witnessed several deadly attacks.

The governorate of Babil and its capital city Hilla became one of the centers of the Shiite uprising that swept through southern Iraq in 1991. Following the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait in 1990, a US-led International Coalition intervened and crushed the Iraqi army, forcing it to retreat from Kuwait. After the Iraqi defeat at the hands of the Coalition, mass revolts broke out in March 1991 in Iraqi Kurdistan and the Shiite southern governorates. The uprisings were inspired by the Ba'ath regime's apparent



weakness following its defeat in Kuwait and encouraged by former president George H. Bush's call on the Iraqi people to take down Saddam Hussein themselves. The expected American support for the revolts however did not materialize, and after initial victories the uncoordinated rebels were quickly crushed by the Iraqi army. Unlike the Kurdish region, the Shiite south could not count on a no-fly zone imposed by the International Coalition. Thousands, including civilians, were killed

The reconstructed ruins of Babylon. Source: [Wikimedia Commons](#)

in the fighting by indiscriminate targeting of rebel held areas using heavy weaponry and helicopters. Many others were detained or executed, only to be found in mass graves after the 2003 invasion.

In March 2003 American forces on their way to Baghdad at first bypassed the governorate of Babil through the so called 'Kerbala Gap', the stretch of land between the Razazah Lake and the city of Kerbala. It was not until the end of March that Hilla was surrounded and taken after days of heavy fighting in and around the city, leading to numerous civilian casualties. The use of cluster munitions by American forces in particular injured or killed many civilians.

After the 2003 invasion the governorate of Babil was repeatedly hit by bomb attacks. Sunni insurgents aiming to incite sectarian violence by targeting the mainly Shia province are believed to have been behind the bombings. A number of these attacks directly targeted the Iraqi Security Forces and the local government, but on other occasions Shia pilgrims and other civilians were singled out by insurgents. The number of attacks in recent years decreased in comparison with the period of 2006-2008, the height of the sectarian conflict, but large scale bombings did take place as recently as March 2014.

The governorate of Babil borders the governorate of Anbar, of which the bigger part was conquered by IS in 2014 and 2015. As of June 2015 no incursions by IS have been reported in Babil.

Humanitarian Issues

	Population under the poverty line	Unemployment	Enrollment primary education	Enrollment secondary education	Literacy
Babil Governorate	10,9%	9,5%	81,7%	44,7%	82,9%
National Averages	11,5%	11,3%	90,4%	48,6%	79% ¹

In Babil the percentage of people living under the poverty line of \$2,5 a day is comparable to the national average. It should be noted that the poverty numbers decreased drastically over the past few years: the percentage fell from 24,5% in 2007 to 10,9% in 2011. Food insecurity also dropped significantly from 26% in 2007 to 3% in 2011. On education enrollment rates Babil lags behind most other governorates of Iraq. The literacy rate on the other hand is slightly higher than in the rest of the country. The unemployment rate is lower than the national average, but differs greatly between the governorate's districts. Female participation rate in the labor market (18,4%) is among the highest of the country.

Only 80,3% of Babil's inhabitants have sustainable access to an improved water source, which is below the national average of 86,8%. Even though 88,9% of the households are connected to the public water network, 60,8% rate the availability of water as bad or very bad. Less than 5% of the connected households have water available during the entire day. The situation is equally bad concerning access to sanitation and waste water disposal. Only 87,8% of Babil's households have access to an improved sanitation facility, and only 3% relies on the public sewer network for the disposal of waste water. The overwhelming majority of the governorate's population has to rely on septic tanks or covered canals.

The overwhelming majority (91%) of Babil's households rely on the public electricity network as their first source of power. As more than 90% of the population connected to the network reports power cuts of more than twelve hours daily, it is no surprise that more than 80% of the governorate's inhabitants also use a secondary source of power like shared or private generators.

Currently the most pressing humanitarian issue in Babil is the wave of IDPs that fled the IS conquest of large parts of northwestern Iraq in 2014. The overwhelming majority of these IDPs fled their homes after June 2014. A smaller group of IDPs in Babel arrived in the governorate fleeing the fighting which erupted in April 2015 in and around the city of Ramadi in the governorate of Anbar. The local authorities in Babel have imposed strict security measures restricting the entrance of IDPs coming from Anbar. For an up to date overview of the numbers and locations of IDPs, refugees and camps in the governorate please consult [IOM's displacement tracking matrix](#) or [REACH Iraq's resource center](#).

¹As by UNICEF, *State of The World's Children 2015 Country Statistics Table*, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/iraq_statistics.html , 25/02/2015. All other data are from JAU, *Babil Governorate Profile* (2013), <http://www.iau-iraq.org/documents/374/GP-Babil%202013.pdf> , 09/06/2015.

Presence of NGOs

Please see the [members' area](#) on NCCI's website for full access to our weekly field reports, which include an up to date humanitarian situation overview. NCCI's [online NGO mapping](#) gives an oversight of local and international NGO presence on a governorate level.

Sources

Babil at a Glance

IAU, *Babil Governorate Profile* (2010), http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/CC0511E38D021F8BC12577EC00311F9E-Full_Report.pdf , 03/06/2015.

JAU, *Babil Governorate Profile* (2013), <http://www.iau-iraq.org/documents/374/GP-Babil%202013.pdf> , 03/06/2015.

M.R. Izady, *Iraq: Ethnic Composition (detailed)*, http://gulf2000.columbia.edu/images/maps/Iraq_Ethnic_detailed_lg.png , 04/06/2015.

M.R. Izady, *IRAQ: Religious Composition (2004-2014)*, http://gulf2000.columbia.edu/images/maps/Iraq_Religions_lg.png , 04/06/2015.

UNESCO, *Final Report on Damage Assessment in Babylon* (26/06/2009), <http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0018/001831/183134E.pdf> , 07/06/2015.

World Weather Online, *Babil Monthly Climate Average, Iraq*, <http://www.worldweatheronline.com/Babil-weather-averages/Babil/IQ.aspx> , 03/06/2015.

Historical Introduction

Ali Al-Rubaie, *Suicide bomber kills 45 in Iraqi city of Hilla* (Reuters 09/03/2014), <http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/09/us-iraq-violence-idUSBREA2806M20140309> , 09/06/2015.

Aseel Kami & Suadad Al-Salhy, *Attacks kill over 100 in Iraq, al Qaeda blamed* (Reuters 10/05/2010), <http://www.reuters.com/article/2010/05/10/us-iraq-violence-idUSTRE6490YX20100510> , 09/06/2015.

BBC News, *Bombings kill Shias in Iraq cities of Hilla and Karbala* (29/11/2012), <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-20537797> , 09/06/2015.

BBC News, *Iraq: Deadly bombing hits police in Hilla* (05/05/2011), <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-13292553> , 09/06/2015.

BBC News, *Iraqi Civilian Casualties Mount* (01/04/2003), http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/2907373.stm , 09/06/2015.



Human Rights Watch, *ENDLESS TORMENT The 1991 Uprising in Iraq And Its Aftermath* (1992), <http://www.hrw.org/reports/1992/Iraq926.htm> , 17/02/2015.

Human Rights Watch, *Off Target: The Conduct of the War and Civilian Casualties in Iraq* (2003), <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2003/usa1203/usa1203.pdf> , 09/06/2015.

Reuters, *Bombs hit Shi'ite pilgrims In Iraq, kill 32* (05/12/2011), <http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/12/05/us-iraq-violence-idUSTRE7B40Z820111205> , 09/06/2015.

Reuters, *Car bombing in Iraq's Hilla kills 8, wounds 25* (25/06/2007), <http://www.reuters.com/article/2007/06/25/us-iraq-hilla-idUSL2520623920070625> , 09/06/2015.

Robert F. Worth & Warzer Jaff, *Blast Kills 122 at Iraqi Clinic in Attack on Security Recruits* (The New York Times 01/03/2005), <http://www.nytimes.com/2005/03/01/world/middleeast/blast-kills-122-at-iraqi-clinic-in-attack-on-security-recruits.html> , 09/06/2015.

Sinan Salaheddin, *Bombings kill at least 58 across Iraq* (USA Today, 15/09/2013), <http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/09/15/iraq-bombing-qaeda-baghdad/2815789/> , 09/06/2015.

The New York Times, *A Long-Awaited Apology for Shiites, but the Wounds Run Deep* (08/11/2011), <http://www.nytimes.com/2011/11/09/world/middleeast/iraqi-shiite-anger-at-united-states-remains-strong.html> , 23/03/2015.

Wikimedia Commons, *Babylon city Iraq*, http://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Babylon_city_Iraq.jpg (30/10/2011), 09/06/2015.

Humanitarian Issues

IOM Iraq, *DISPLACEMENT TRACKING MATRIX DTM ROUND XX MAY 2015* (07/05/2015), <http://iomiraq.net/dtm-page> , 10/06/2015.

IOM Iraq, *DISPLACEMENT TRACKING MATRIX DTM ROUND XXII JUNE 2015* (04/06/2015), <http://iomiraq.net/dtm-page> , 09/07/2015.

JAU, *Babil Governorate Profile* (2013), <http://www.iau-iraq.org/documents/374/GP-Babil%202013.pdf> , 03/06/2015.

REACH, *Iraq IDP and Refugee Camp Locations – As of 28 April 2015* (03/05/2015), http://www.reachresourcecentre.info/system/files/resource-documents/reach_irq_map_idp_camps_location_3may2015.pdf , 10/06/2015.

UNICEF, *State of The World's Children 2015 Country Statistics Table*, http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/iraq_statistics.html , 25/02/2015.